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A B S T R A C T   

Despite the importance of firms’ strategy in corporate sustainability (CS), insufficient research has focused on the 
role of business strategy in the relationship between CS and firm performance. Focusing on generic business 
strategy, this study examines when and under what conditions CS relates to firm performance. The main 
argument is that the effects of CS on firm performance are contingent on the firm’s business strategy. The 
findings present that CS strengths are positively related to firm performance when firms pursue a differentiation 
strategy. Meanwhile, CS concerns are negatively associated with firm performance when firms operate with a 
differentiation strategy. Empirical evidence is obtained from a sample of U.S. firms and fixed effects panel 
regression models, which controls for unobservable time-invariant factors that are correlated with covariates. 
This study contributes to the literature on CS and firm performance by suggesting business strategy as an 
important moderating condition in the CS-firm performance link.   

1. Introduction 

Despite substantial attention paid to corporate sustainability (CS) 
(Bansal, 2005; Cochran and Wood, 1984; Eccles et al., 2014; Wasieleski 
et al., 2021), the results of the studies of the relationship between CS and 
firm performance remain inconclusive and are often contradictory 
(Grewatsch and Kleindienst, 2017; Margolis and Walsh, 2003; Orlitzky 
et al., 2003; Zhao and Murrell, 2016).1 Although many studies indicate a 
positive relationship (Flammer, 2015a; Waddock and Graves, 1997), 
other studies suggest neutral (McWilliams and Siegel, 2000; 2001), 
curvilinear (Barnett and Salomon, 2012; Lankoski, 2008), or even 
negative (Bromiley and Marcus, 1989; Wright and Ferris, 1997) links. 
These mixed results suggest that “the relationship may be more complex 
than a direct causal relationship” (Hull and Rothenberg, 2008: 783). 

One reason for this inconclusiveness in the previous studies is the 
lack of attention to the moderating conditions and mediating mecha-
nisms in the CS-firm performance relationship (Aguinis and Glavas, 
2012; Dixon-Fowler et al., 2013; Grewatsch and Kleindienst, 2017; 
Margolis and Walsh, 2003; Maletič et al., 2018; Mellahi et al., 2016; 
Orlitzky, 2008; Surroca et al., 2010). CS scholars recently call for an 
investigation on the conditions under which CS is linked to firm 

performance (see Zhao and Murrell, 2016: 2386) as “research attention 
has recently begun to shift from whether it pays to be good to when it pays 
to be good” (Grewatsch and Kleindienst, 2017: 384). In response to this 
call, some scholars recently turned their eyes to the environmental 
condition such as market competition (Kim et al., 2018; Long et al., 
2020; Zhong et al., 2022), environmental uncertainty (Maletič et al., 
2018), and country-level market development (Wang et al., 2016) that 
moderates the CS and firm performance. However, firm-level strategic 
contingencies have continued to be scarcely addressed in the literature 
(Grewatsch and Kleindienst, 2017). 

Knowledge about the relationship between CS and firm performance 
has been steadily accumulated in the field of strategic management 
(Awaysheh et al., 2020; Barnett and Salomon, 2012; Brammer and 
Millington, 2008; Godfrey et al., 2009; Hillman and Keim, 2001; Hull 
and Rothenberg, 2008; McWilliams and Siegel, 2001; Waddock and 
Graves, 1997; Zhao and Murrell, 2016). However, surprisingly little 
strategic management research exists on the role of business strategy 
and internal contingency factors in the CS-performance link (Maletič 
et al., 2018). This is an apparent research-practice gap given that many 
firms use CS as a firm strategy to differentiate firms and their products as 
well (Barin Cruz, Boehe and Ogasavara, 2013; Boehe and Cruz, 2010). 

E-mail address: s.park7@bradford.ac.uk.  
1 Despite the difference in theoretical roots between CS and corporate social responsibility (CSR) (Bansal and Song, 2017; Garriga and Melé, 2004), both ter-

minologies are closely related (van Marrewijk and Werre, 2003; Wasieleski et al., 2021). They are viewed recently as interdependent strategies in an integrative 
framework of the environment, society, and governance (ESG) (Eccles et al., 2014) or stakeholder management (Ashrafi et al., 2020). In this study, following previous 
studies (Eccles et al., 2014; Grewatsch and Kleindienst, 2017; Montiel, 2008), we use the term CS as an umbrella term to integrate CSR and CS under the assumption 
that they are indistinguishable in their effects on firm performance. 
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Given “the complex nature” of this relationship (Zhao and Murrell, 
2016: 2379) and “so many intervening variables between social and 
financial performance” (Ullmann, 1985; Waddock and Graves, 1997: 5), 
the link between CS and firm performance is “difficult to disentangle” 
(Awaysheh et al., 2020: 968). Margolis and Walsh (2003:278) point out 
that the literature on CS and firm performance suffers from the omission 
of control variables, mechanisms and conditions, and a causal theory to 
link CS and firm performance. Previous scholars addressed these issues 
by identifying omitted variables (e.g., R&D [McWilliams and Siegel, 
2000]), mediating variables (e.g., intangible resources [Surroca et al., 
2010]), moderating contexts (e.g., negative event [Godfrey et al., 2009; 
Lins et al., 2017]), and causal theories (e.g., stakeholder influence ca-
pacity [Barnett and Salomon, 2012]). The current literature on CS and 
firm performance still has several weaknesses in novelty, theory build-
ing, research design, and measurement (Grewatsch and Kleindienst, 
2017). 

Despite its relevance and importance (McWilliams and Siegel, 2001; 
van de Ven and Jeurissen, 2005), business strategy has been largely 
overlooked in this literature (for exceptions, see Chen et al., 2018; Danso 
et al., 2019; Hoejmose et al., 2013). The paucity of research is surprising 
given that CS is an indispensable part of contemporary firms’ competi-
tive strategy (Engert et al., 2016; see also Grewatsch and Kleindienst, 
2017: 410–411). Regarding this matter, van de Ven and Jeurissen (2005: 
310) emphasizes that CS enables firms to develop “a strategy of product 
differentiation” and often lies at “the core of the differentiation strategy 
itself.” 

The effects of CS on firm performance can either be negative or 
positive according to the costs and benefits of CS. The tension has existed 
between critics and advocates of CS (Margolis and Walsh, 2003). One 
the one hand, CS activities can generate costs with few economic ben-
efits as neoclassical economists say (Friedman, 1970; Jensen, 2002; 
Sternberg, 1997; see also Waddock and Graves, 1997: 305). From the 
perspective of traditional financial logic and the “Friedman-type in-
vestors” (Ullmann, 1985: 546), CS can be seen as detrimental to or 
inconsistent with firm performance (Mackey et al., 2007). This negative 
relationship is called the “trade-off hypothesis” (Marom, 2006: 193; 
Preston and O’Bannon, 1997: 421). Researchers subscribing to this view 
argue that CS distracts firms’ resources and efforts away from their core 
business. On the other hand, CS activities can produce more benefits 
than costs by improving the reputation, resources, and skills of firms as 
stakeholder theorists view (Freeman, 2010; Orlitzky, 2008; see also 
Waddock and Graves, 1997: 306). This positive relationship is depicted 
as the “social impact hypothesis” (Marom, 2006: 193; Preston and 
O’Bannon, 1997: 421). Scholars on this side point out that CS can enable 
firms to gain legitimacy and improve their reputation while reducing 
governmental sanctions, stakeholder conflicts, and risks. 

In this study, we argue that the sign of the CS-performance rela-
tionship depends on the firm’s business strategy. If a firm operates with a 
cost-sensitive business strategy (cost leadership), the potential CS costs 
outweigh the potential CS benefits; thus, the effect of CS on firm per-
formance can be negative. However, a firm competes under a value- 
sensitive business strategy (differentiation). The latent CS benefits 
offset the latent CS costs, thus possibly resulting in a positive overall CS 
effect on performance. Extending the literature on corporate social 
irresponsibility (Kölbel et al., 2017; Muller and Kräussl, 2011; Tench 
et al., 2012; Zhong et al., 2022) to CS, we examine our predictions by 
distinguishing the CS strengths and CS concerns. 

2. Theoretical background 

2.1. CS and firm performance 

We define CS as a firm’s activities “demonstrating the inclusion of 
social and environmental concerns in business operations and in in-
teractions with stakeholders” (van Marrewijk and Werre, 2003: 107; 
Hahn et al., 2014: 465). CS is based on the notions of sustainability, 

which refers to “the possibility that human and other life will flourish on 
the Earth forever” (Ehrenfeld, 2008: 2), and sustainable development, 
which means “meet(ing) the needs of the present without compromising 
the ability of future generations to meet their own needs” (World 
Commission on Environment and Development, 1987) (Park, 2018). In 
business scholarship, these notions have evolved into the concept of CS, 
which refers to meeting the needs of a firm’s present stakeholders 
without compromising its ability to meet the needs of future stake-
holders as well (see Dyllick and Hockerts, 2002: 131; Hahn and Kühnen, 
2013: 6). To achieve CS, firms not only have economic but also envi-
ronmental, social, and corporate governance (ESG) responsibilities 
(Eccles et al., 2014), which are “moral responsibilities toward society 
that go beyond the goal of simply making profits for their owners and 
shareholders” (Marom, 2006: 191). The ESG framework does coincide 
with the triple bottom line of economic, social, and environmental 
performance (Elkington, 1994, 1998). Both emphasize that “companies 
should operate in ways that secure long-term economic performance by 
avoiding short-term behavior that is socially detrimental or environ-
mentally wasteful” (Porter and Kramer, 2006: 4). 

Since 1972 (Bragdon and Marlin, 1972; Moskowitz, 1972), 
numerous studies have examined the relationship between CS and firm 
performance until recently (Awaysheh et al., 2020; Waddock and 
Graves, 1997; McWilliams and Siegel, 2000; Zhao and Murrell, 2016; for 
review, see Griffin and Mahon, 1997; Margolis and Walsh, 2003; 
Orlitzky et al., 2003; van Beurden and Gössling, 2008; Wang et al., 
2016). Although the majority of past studies focused on the direct 
relationship between CS and firm performance (e.g., Waddock and 
Graves, 1997; see also Grewatsch and Kleindienst, 2017), recent studies 
cast doubts on the results of previous research by pointing out defini-
tional problems (Margolis and Walsh, 2003), conceptual and measure-
ment problems (Zhao and Murrell, 2016), omitted variable bias 
(McWilliams and Siegel, 2000), and endogeneity issues (Garcia-Castro 
et al., 2010). Overlooking conditions and mechanisms of the 
CS-performance relationship is one of the main reasons explaining the 
continuing inconsistent results of past studies regarding this relation-
ship. Thus, additional studies must work on “‘the missing element’ that 
would help to explain the mixed findings obtained about this relation-
ship” (Lankoski, 2008: 536). 

In this study, we focus on the condition under which the CS and firm 
performance relationship can be present and salient by building on the 
contingency perspective (Aguinis and Glavas, 2012; Orlitzky, 2008; 
Orlitzky et al., 2003; Sharma and Starik, 2002). In the previous studies, a 
few internal and external moderators are suggested. As internal mod-
erators, scholars have focused on firm size (Dixon-Fowler et al., 2013), 
firm age (Wang and Bansal, 2012), level of innovation (Hull and Roth-
enberg, 2008), ownership structure (Dixon-Fowler et al., 2013), CS in-
tensity (Brammer and Millington, 2008), and managers’ ethical 
commitment (Aguinis and Glavas, 2012) (for review, see Grewatsch and 
Kleindienst, 2017: 400–401). Among the external moderators, re-
searchers have specified information asymmetry between the firm and 
its stakeholders (Servaes and Tamayo, 2013), industry-specific stake-
holder demands (Klassen and McLaughlin, 1996; Schreck, 2011), in-
dustry growth (Russo and Fouts, 1997), environmental munificence 
(Aragón-Correa and Sharma, 2003), and institutionalization of CS 
(Flammer, 2013) (for review, see Grewatsch and Kleindienst, 2017: 
402–403). 

Scholars have also identified several possible mechanisms that CS 
improves firm performance. Waddock and Graves (1997) argue that CS 
is positively associated with firm performance because CS can increase 
benefits (e.g., employee satisfaction and customer’s positive perception 
about the firm products) and reduce costs (e.g., governmental regula-
tions) of the firm. Luo et al. (2015) identify the role of information in-
termediaries by examining how analyst recommendations mediate the 
relationship between CS and market-based firm performance. As the 
“information bridge,” security analysts reduce the asymmetry of CS in-
formation between firms and stock market investors. Although several 
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studies suggest mediators between CS and firm performance, the un-
derlying mechanism for the mediation process remains unclear (Gre-
watsch and Kleindienst, 2017). 

2.2. Generic business strategies 

In the field of strategic management, two questions are crucial for 
firm managers for the formulation of the firm’s strategy, which can be 
defined as the set of individual or interdependent activities that enable a 
firm to gain and keep a sustainable competitive advantage. First, man-
agers should find an answer to the question of how to compete. Second, 
they must answer another question about where to compete. The first 
question is about business strategy (e.g., cost leadership, differentia-
tion), whereas the second one is about corporate strategy (e.g., diver-
sification, internationalization). 

Since Porter’s initial studies (1980, 1985), strategic management 
scholars have identified two contrasting strategic positioning: cost 
leadership and differentiation (Murray, 1988). These two generic busi-
ness strategies are fundamentally different ways for seeking and sus-
taining a competitive advantage. A cost leadership strategy aims to 
create “the same or similar value for customers by delivering products or 
services at a lower cost than competitors,” whereas a differentiation 
strategy seeks to generate “higher value for customers than the value 
that competitors create” (Rothaermel, 2017: 178). An effective cost 
leader “coverts his lower cost into lower prices for the customer” 
(Henderson, 1979: 100). An effective differentiator “involves creating 
value that is perceived as unique” through “brand image, service, dis-
tribution, quality and product attributes” (Hambrick, 1983: 689). 

Given that creating higher value generally requires a higher cost, 
firm managers should make strategic tradeoffs or “choices between a cost 
or value position,” which is an essential point to distinguish between 
these two generic business strategies (Rothaermel, 2017: 178). Cost 
leadership and differentiation are fundamentally different strategic po-
sitions to generate the economic value created (V–C), which is the dif-
ference between value (V)—the total perceived customer benefits or the 
maximum willingness of customers to pay for a product or service—and 
cost (C)—the firm’s total cost to generate it (Porter, 1980, 1985; Roth-
aermel, 2017). The strategic tension, which can be viewed as a dilemma 
(Porter, 1980, 1985) or a paradox (Kim and Mauborgne, 2005; Porter 
and Kramer, 2011), lies at the general tendency that “[m]ore of one (V or 
C) necessarily means more of the other” (Kim and Mauborgne, 2005: 
17). 

2.3. CS, business strategy, and firm performance 

Business strategy has been discussed in only a few prior research 
(Chen et al., 2018; Danso et al., 2019; Hull and Rothenberg, 2008). To 
our best knowledge, Hull and Rothenberg (2008)’s study is the first to 
incorporate business strategy into a contingency model of CS and firm 
performance. However, they do not focus on firm-level differentiation 
strategy but on industry-level product differentiation. 

Chen and his colleagues (2018) examine the moderating effect of 
business strategy on the relationship between corporate social (ir)re-
sponsibility and firm performance by using a sample of the U.S. firms 
between 2003 and 2009. Although their research is among the first to 
explore the moderating effects of cost leadership and differentiation 
strategies on the CS-firm performance relationship, it does not present 
contrasting results between the two different business strategies. Their 
results are drawn from ordinary least squares (OLS) regression analyses, 
in which the error terms are assumed as not correlated with the cova-
riates and thus estimators are often biased severely (Garcia-Castro et al., 
2010). OLS is not adequate for a panel data because it is susceptible to 
cross-sectional heteroskedasticity and within-firm autocorrelation (Kim 
et al., 2008). They test their hypotheses with a limited number of control 
variables excluding some important factors such as previous firm per-
formance and market competition, which are previously known as 

affecting CS. They measure firm performance as net income, which has 
not been used widely in the CS-firm performance literature. Another 
limitation of their research is that the sample consists of only 
non-financial firms, restricting the generalizability of their results. 

Danso et al. (2019) find that firms’ environmental sustainability 
orientation is positively associated with the performance of Ghanaian 
firms when firms pursue a differentiation strategy, while it is not when 
firms follow the low cost or the integrated strategy. They measure firms’ 
business strategy by using a survey method with a set of questionnaires 
developed and used in previous studies (Acquaah, 2007; Dess and Davis, 
1984). However, their sample consists of only small or medium-sized 
companies in a Sub-Saharan African country, limiting the extent to 
which their results can be transferred to other contexts including large 
companies and other countries. Their results, like those of Chen et al. 
(2018), are based on OLS, which often produces biased and inconsistent 
results unless the assumptions (e.g., all explanatory variables are un-
correlated with the error terms, the variance of error terms are constant) 
are fully met. 

These recent studies are commonly aware of the importance of 
business strategy in CS and its performance implication. Yet, business 
strategy has still rarely been discussed as a crucial internal contingency 
factor in the current literature on CS and firm performance (Maletič 
et al., 2018). 

3. Hypotheses 

In this hypothesis section, we argue that firms’ strategic positioning 
in a product market is an important but ignored factor that conditions 
the relationship between CS and firm performance. By integrating the 
theories of business strategy (Porter, 1980, 1985) into the literature on 
strategic CS (Baron, 2001; McWilliams and Siegel, 2001; Siegel and 
Vitaliano, 2007), we argue that the effects of CS on firm performance 
can be either negative or positive according to the costs and benefits of 
CS, and the sign of this relationship depends on the firm’s business 
strategy. 

Our main argument is that for firms competing under a value- 
sensitive business strategy (differentiation), CS benefits are sufficient 
to offset CS costs. Thus, the overall CS effect on performance can be 
positive. However, CS costs often outweigh CS benefits for firms oper-
ating with a cost-sensitive business strategy (cost leadership), thereby 
possibly resulting in a negative effect of CS on their firm performance. 
The underlying mechanism is customers’ interest in CS. Customers’ 
awareness about CS is argued as a major factor in their ability to respond 
to firms’ CS initiatives (see Bhattacharya and Sen, 2004: 23). A con-
tingency approach of business strategy also suggests that the viability of 
differentiation strategy may depend on customers’ attachment of 
importance to CS attributes of products and producers (Murray, 1988). 
However, little is known about how customers’ interest in CS and will-
ingness to pay for high-CS firms’ products differ across firms’ strategic 
positions in a product market. 

Previous studies stress that CS helps firms increase sales and financial 
resources by attracting socially conscious consumers and socially 
responsive investors (Brammer and Millington, 2008). This stakeholder 
perspective of CS-firm performance suggests that CS benefits can be 
greater for firms when their CS efforts are consistent with the interests of 
their customers and investors. We deepen this idea by focusing on how 
the impacts of CS strengths and concerns on firm performance can vary 
with firms’ business strategies. 

Specifically, we argue that both CS strengths and CS concerns have a 
considerable impact on firm performance for firms focusing on differ-
entiation strategy. This is because CS can enhance firm performance by 
allowing the firm to differentiate (Hull and Rothenberg, 2008) as CS 
activities can serve as “an innovative and less-imitable means of 
strengthening customer relationships” (Bhattacharya and Sen, 2004: 
11). It is widely acknowledged in the field of CS that a high level of CS is 
the way that a firm can differentiate itself. Particularly, scholars in the 

S.-B. Park                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         



Journal of Cleaner Production 388 (2023) 136012

4

literature on strategic CS have argued that CS enables a firm to differ-
entiate itself and its products in a product market (McWilliams and 
Siegel, 2001; Waddock and Graves, 1997; Mackey et al., 2007). Simi-
larly, Bhattacharya and Sen (2004: 23) point out that a firm’s CS efforts 
can be “the tiebreaker for a customer among otherwise undifferentiated 
products.” Siegel and Vitaliano (2007: 776) also state that “CSR is a form 
of product differentiation, a form of advertising to establish or sustain 
brand loyalty.” 

By contrast, products of firms with a cost-sensitive business strategy 
can have a competitive disadvantage rather than a competitive advan-
tage from a high-level input of CS because their “price-sensitive con-
sumers are often unwilling or unable to pay the higher prices of more 
socially responsible companies” (Brammer and Millington, 2008: 1329). 
Relatedly, Bhattacharya and Sen (2004: 20) also point out that “[w]hile 
most consumers in our research appeared to be unwilling to pay a price 
premium for the products of a socially responsible company, certain 
consumers did acknowledge a willingness to pay more.” Meanwhile, CS 
is certainly beneficial for firms pursuing a differentiation strategy given 
that CS has “a significantly greater impact upon consumer decision 
making if it is accompanied with high-quality products, suggesting that 
social performance may play an important role in the implementation of 
differentiation strategies” (Brammer and Millington, 2008: 1329). 

Firms that incorporate CS into their product and process can charge a 
higher price to their customers who are willing to pay a price premium 
for a higher perceived value. One reason is that “some consumers want 
the goods they purchase to have certain socially responsible attributes,” 
and CS attributes can be interpreted by such customers as firms’ in-
vestment in product and process innovation (McWilliams and Siegel, 
2001: 119). Following this reasoning, several scholars viewed CS as a 
competitive strategy that helps firms differentiate themselves from their 
competitors (Fernández-Kranz and Santaló, 2010; Flammer, 2015b; 
Long et al., 2020; Porter and Kramer, 2006). Fernández-Kranz and 
Santaló (2010: 455) also argue that “a positive association of 
within-industry CSR variation and the intensity of product market 
competition” because “the effectiveness of CSR as differentiation device 
depends on the relative social performance vis-à-vis competitors.” 
Flammer (2015b) argues that firms can differentiate themselves by 
stepping up their CS initiatives in her study that advanced-economy 
firms increase CS in response to the increased competition from 
foreign companies. 

Given that customers rely more on CS when they purchase a product 
of a differentiator than when purchasing a product of a cost leader, CS is 
more likely to be associated with the firm performance of a differentiator 
than of a cost leader. For example, 

Whole Foods Market is not only meeting the welfare of society and 
addressing a social issue by offering differentiated products designed 
to properly nourish and maintain the health of individuals, but is 
consistently growing sales and profits, demonstrating that what is 
good for society does not have to be a burden to firms and what is 
good for firms does not have to be a burden to society (Jeremy, 2009: 
119). 

Indeed, CS enables firms to attract customers who want sustainable 
and responsible products (Grewatsch and Kleindienst, 2017). Grewatsch 
and Kleindienst (2017) also point out that a differentiation strategy 
stresses customers’ satisfaction, loyalty, and attraction, whereas a cost 
leadership strategy emphasizes operational costs and efficiency. By 
contrast, CS can be detrimental to cost leaders because it may increase 
“organizational costs more than its counterbalancing” (Orlitzky, 2013: 
241). 

CS can increase production costs because CS activities, in general, 
require “management time, capital investments and operating costs” 
(Lankoski, 2008: 540). Thus, both CS strengths and concerns are not 
definitive for the performance of firms with a cost leadership strategy. 
By contrast, firms with a differentiation strategy can strategically 
differentiate their products in the eyes of customers and employees by 

increasing CS strengths. Thus, we propose the positive association be-
tween CS strengths and firm performance is strengthened when the firm 
pursues a differentiation strategy, rather than a cost leadership strategy. 

Hypothesis 1. (H1). When a firm operates with a high-level differ-
entiation strategy, CS strengths are positively related to firm 
performance. 

CS strengths correspond to good deeds, whereas CS concerns are 
tantamount to bad deeds. Thus, CS concerns are conceptually distinct 
from CS strengths (Muller and Kräussl, 2011). Many studies already 
argue that CS concerns have an adverse impact on firm performance as 
CSR concerns stir up criticism and punitive reaction (e.g., government 
sanction, consumer class action) from stakeholders (Kölbel et al., 2017; 
Zhong et al., 2022). Nevertheless, CSR concerns do not always harm firm 
performance but only do so under certain conditions such as the high 
level of a firm’s competitive action (Kim et al., 2018). 

CS concerns are clearly damaging to the firm performance of firms 
with a differentiation strategy. This is because CS concerns can decrease 
the image and the perceived value (total benefits perceived by cus-
tomers) of products and services, and thus customers of differentiators’ 
products are likely to reduce their purchases from companies with CS 
concerns. In contrast, the effects of CS concerns on firm performance are 
not obvious for cost leaders unless CS concerns affect the buying deci-
sion of their price-sensitive customers. In this vein, a previous study 
points out that “when there are fewer alternatives, even if a firm violates 
certain social issues, consumers will not reduce purchases of the firm’s 
products or services” (Zhong et al., 2022: 348). From this perspective, 
we expect that the negative relationship between CS concerns and firm 
performance is salient under the condition that the firm operates with a 
differentiation strategy. 

Hypothesis 2. (H2). When a firm operates with a high-level differ-
entiation strategy, CS concerns are negatively related to firm perfor-
mance. The above hypotheses are depicted graphically in Fig. 1. 

4. Methods 

4.1. Sample and data 

The samples were drawn from the U.S. companies listed in the 
Russell 3000 index over the period 2002–2017. Data on firm perfor-
mance, business strategy, and other financial measures were collected 
from the Warton Research Data Service and Datastream. We used Refi-
nitiv ESG data, formerly known as Thomson Reuters ESG data and 
ASSET4, to measure CS strengths and CS concerns. After merging da-
tabases, samples with missing variables were removed with the final 
unbalanced sample composed of 1368 firms and 7481 firm-year 
observations. 

Fig. 1. The moderating effects of business strategy on the relationship between 
CS strengths/concerns and firm performance. 
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4.2. Variables and measures 

Dependent Variable. We measured firm performance as operating 
return on assets (OROA), which is calculated as operating income over 
total assets. OROA is based on earnings before interest and taxes (EBIT) 
and thus unaffected by the firm’s capital structure choices and taxation 
unlike ROA—the ratio of net income to total assets (Bennedsen et al., 
2007). For the same reason, Awaysheh et al. (2020) also measured firm 
performance as a ratio of the operating income before depreciation to 
total assets. They pointed out that this operating performance is more 
appropriate than ROA because “it does not penalize firms for use of 
leverage in their capital structure and excludes the effects of taxation” 
(Awaysheh et al., 2020: 970). ROA was preferred over other 
accounting-based measures of firm performance such as return on sales 
(ROS) and return on equity (ROE) because ROA is not only a profit 
measure but “the presumed aim of most businesses” (Hambrick, 1983: 
690). ROA is the most widely used measure of firm performance in the 
literature on the relationship between CS and firm performance (Wad-
dock and Graves, 1997; Wang and Qian, 2011; Zhao and Murrell, 2016). 

Independent Variables. CS strengths were measured by the Refini-
tiv’s ESG Score (formerly Thomson Reuters ESG Score) (Park, 2018). CS 
concerns were measured by the reversed values of the Refinitiv’s ESG 
Controversies Score (formerly Thomson Reuters ESG Controversies 
Score) (Park, 2018). ESG Controversies Score is a percentile rank score, 
ranging from 0 to 100. A lower (higher) ESG Controversies Score in-
dicates that the firm is high (low) in CS concerns. Following Park (2018), 
ESG Controversies Score was reverse coded so that a higher value refers 
to higher CS concerns. 

Moderating Variables. Following Hambrick (1983), we operation-
alized cost leadership as a composite variable of cost efficiency and asset 
parsimony. Cost efficiency indicates “the degree to which costs per unit 
of output are low,” while asset parsimony denotes “the degree to which 
assets per unit of output are low” (Yamakawa et al., 2011). More spe-
cifically, we measured cost leadership as the reversed sum of cost effi-
ciency (the ratio of cost of goods sold to total sales), capital intensity (the 
ratio of total assets to total sales), and capital expenditure (the ratio of 
capital expenditure to total sales) (Chen et al., 2018; Yamakawa et al., 
2011). Cost efficiency is “an important measure of a cost leadership 
approach” (Porter, 1980; Nair and Filer, 2003: 149). Capital intensity 
and capital expenditure indicate asset parsimony used as “a measure of a 
firm’s asset parsimony dimension” (Hambrick, 1983; Nair and Filer, 
2003: 149). Capital expenditure includes additions to property, plant 
and equipment, and investments in machinery and equipment. 

Following previous studies (Chen et al., 2018; Yamakawa et al., 
2011), we measured differentiation as the sum of two ratios: the ratio of 
general selling and administration expenses to total sales and the ratio of 
research and development (R&D) expenditures to total sales. “The 
higher these two ratios, the more likely the firm is pursuing differenti-
ation strategy either in the form of service and/or brand name marketing 
or in the form of new product innovation and functionality” (Yamakawa 
et al., 2011: 291). This measure offers two merits. First, it can capture 
“the strategic effects that result from the overall resources allocations 
across an organization” (Chen et al., 2018: 160). Second, it can aggre-
gate two ratios to a single measure on the basis of the same denominator 
(Chen et al., 2018; Yamakawa et al., 2011). 

Control Variables. We included firm age, firm size, market compe-
tition, debt ratio, leverage, financial slack, Tobin’s Q, and prior firm 
performance. We measured firm age as the difference between the given 
year and the year that the firm was established. Firm size was measured 
as total assets in logarithm. We measured market competition by calcu-
lating the Herfindahl–Hirschman index of concentration based on three- 
digit SIC codes (Haveman et al., 2017). Flammer (2015b) reports that 
increased product market competition triggered by decreased import 
tariffs increases CS among the U.S. firms. This phenomenon is explained 
by the fact that when domestic firms face fierce competition from 
foreign rivals, those firms are motivated to improve their 

competitiveness by leveraging CS as a differentiation strategy. On the 
other hand, fierce competition can lead firms to follow a low cost 
strategy, which in turn can be a dominant strategy in a market with high 
rivalry (van de Ven and Jeurissen, 2005). Market competition was also 
argued in recent studies as an important environmental factor that 
moderates the relationship between CS and firm performance (Kim 
et al., 2018; Long et al., 2020; Zhong et al., 2022). Debt ratio was 
measured as the ratio of total liabilities to total assets. Leverage was 
measured as the ratio of the sum of long-term debt and debt in current 
liabilities to total equity. Financial slack was calculated as the ratio of the 
sum of cash and short-term investments and receivables to current lia-
bilities. Apart from ROA, which is the most widely used 
accounting-based measure of firm performance, scholars use Tobin’s Q 
as a representative measure of market-based firm performance (Away-
sheh et al., 2020). Following previous studies (e.g., Awaysheh et al., 
2020; Coles et al., 2014), we measured Tobin’s Q as follows: 

Tobin′ sQ=
total assets − book equity + market equity

total assets
.

Lastly, we controlled for prior firm performance (operating ROA) 
because better prior firm performance leads to better CS (Zhao and 
Murrell, 2016). By using fixed effects models, we controlled for industry 
effects. 

Estimation Method. To choose between random and fixed effects, we 
performed a Hausman test, which rejected the null hypothesis of random 
effects specification (H0 : cov(xit , uit) = 0) (χ2 = 1372.52, p < 0.001). 
This result indicates that random effects estimations can produce biased 
results in our models (Hausman, 1978). Thus, we tested our hypotheses 
with fixed effects models. By using xttest3 command in Stata 13, we 
examined the modified Wald test for groupwise heteroskedasticity for 
fixed effects models. This test rejected the null hypothesis that error 
terms have homoskedasticity. We dealt with this groupwise hetero-
skedasticity in our fixed effects panel by using standard errors clustered 
by panel with the robust option (vce(robust)) in Stata. We also included 
year dummies to control year fixed effects. Estimation using year fixed 
effects and robust clustered standard errors is “the best method to obtain 
consistent estimates in the presence of unobserved group heterogeneity” 
(Gormley and Matsa, 2014; Awaysheh et al., 2020: 985). 

5. Results 

For a potential multicollinearity issue, we computed variance infla-
tion factors (VIFs). The mean VIF was 2.04, while the largest individual 
VIF was 5.41 (differentiation). All VIFs were substantially lower than the 
rule-of-thumb cutoff of 10 (Cohen et al., 2013). This finding indicated 
that multicollinearity was not a concern in this study. 

One high, negative correlation existed between two business strate-
gies (r = − 0.902, p < 0.001). While this finding reflected the fact that 
cost leadership and differentiation are fundamentally different strate-
gies, it raised concerns about multicollinearity. Following Haveman 
et al. (2017), in testing our hypotheses, we avoided to include these two 
measures of business strategy in the same regression model. Table 1 
shows the results of descriptive statistics. 

Table 2 presents the results of the analyses. H1 predicts that the 
relationship between CS strengths and firm performance is positive 
when the firm follows a differentiation strategy. The result of Model 5 
shows a positive coefficient on the interaction term between CS 
strengths and differentiation. This coefficient is statistically significant 
(p = 0.000). Thus, H1 is supported. 

In H2, we hypothesize that the relationship between CS concerns and 
firm performance is negative for the firm focusing on a differentiation 
strategy. As shown in Model 5, our results support H2 (p = 0.000). Our 
results were consistent when financial firms are excluded from the 
sample. 

To illustrate the interaction effect, we present the above results 
graphically in Fig. 2 (H1) and 3 (H2), respectively. Fig. 2 shows that firm 
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performance increases with CS strengths for firms with a high-level 
differentiation, whereas firm performance is irrelevant to CS strengths 
for firms with a low-level differentiation. Fig. 3 indicates that firm 
performance decreases with CS concerns for firms with a high-level 
differentiation, whereas firm performance is unrelated to CS concerns 
for firms with a low-level differentiation. 

In addition, Figs. 4 and 5 graphically depict the moderating effects of 
cost leadership on the relationship between CS strengths/concerns and 
firm performance. Unlike differentiation, cost leadership does not affect 
the effects of CS on firm performance. 

6. Discussion 

Our results show that the positive (negative) relationship between CS 
strengths (concerns) and firm performance is only present when CS and 
differentiation strategy are bundled together. These findings have 
important theoretical and managerial implications. 

6.1. Theoretical contributions 

CS is an integral part of the competitive strategy of a firm (Porter and 

Table 1 
Descriptive statistics and correlations.  

Variables Mean S.D. 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 

Operating ROA 0.14 0.10            
CS strengths 0.00 1.00 0.10           
CS concerns 0.00 1.00 0.06 0.22          
Cost leadership 0.00 1.00 0.02 0.01 0.01         
Differentiation 0.00 1.00 − 0.06 − 0.01 − 0.01 − 0.90        
Firm age 21.73 13.09 0.12 0.34 0.11 0.02 − 0.03       
Firm size 8.48 1.37 0.02 0.54 0.39 0.00 − 0.02 0.29      
Market competition 0.71 0.21 − 0.10 − 0.06 − 0.04 − 0.01 0.02 − 0.16 − 0.09     
Debt ratio 0.57 0.24 − 0.01 0.08 0.05 0.00 − 0.01 0.01 0.19 − 0.08    
Leverage 1.18 31.12 − 0.02 0.00 0.01 0.00 0.00 0.01 0.02 − 0.01 0.03   
Firm slack 2.17 1.78 − 0.02 − 0.16 − 0.11 − 0.01 0.02 − 0.07 − 0.31 0.13 − 0.44 − 0.01  
Tobin’s Q 2.24 1.44 0.33 − 0.06 − 0.02 0.00 0.02 − 0.16 − 0.31 0.11 − 0.08 − 0.02 0.19 

N = 1368 firms (7481 obs.). All correlations above or equal to | 0.03 | are significant. p < 0.05 for two-tailed test. 

Table 2 
Results of Fixed Effects Models for Firm Performance (Operating ROA t).  

Variables Model 1 Model 2 Model 3 Model 4 Model 5 Model 6 

CS strengths 0.00 0.00 − 0.01† 0.00 0.00† − 0.03*** 
(0.00) (0.00) (0.01) (0.00) (0.00) (0.01) 

CS concerns − 0.00 − 0.00 0.00 − 0.00 − 0.00* − 0.01*** 
(0.00) (0.00) (0.00) (0.00) (0.00) (0.00) 

Cost leadership  0.00*** 0.42   1.63***  
(0.00) (0.27)   (0.32) 

CS strengths × Cost leadership   0.90† 2.70***   
(0.51)   (0.53) 

CS concerns × Cost leadership   − 0.06   0.48***   
(0.12)   (0.12) 

Differentiation    − 0.00*** 0.02 0.01    
(0.00) (0.02) (0.03) 

CS strengths × Differentiation     0.12*** 0.20***     
(0.04) (0.05) 

CS concerns × Differentiation     − 0.06*** − 0.07***     
(0.01) (0.01) 

Firm age − 0.00 − 0.00 − 0.00 − 0.00 − 0.00 − 0.00 
(0.00) (0.00) (0.00) (0.00) (0.00) (0.00) 

Firm size − 0.01 − 0.01 − 0.01 − 0.01† − 0.01† − 0.01†
(0.00) (0.00) (0.00) (0.00) (0.00) (0.00) 

Market competition − 0.02 − 0.02 − 0.01 − 0.02 − 0.02 − 0.00 
(0.02) (0.02) (0.02) (0.02) (0.02) (0.02) 

Debt ratio − 0.01 − 0.02 − 0.02 − 0.02 − 0.02 − 0.03* 
(0.01) (0.01) (0.01) (0.01) (0.01) (0.02) 

Leverage − 0.00 − 0.00 − 0.00 − 0.00 − 0.00 − 0.00* 
(0.00) (0.00) (0.00) (0.00) (0.00) (0.00) 

Firm slack − 0.00† − 0.00† − 0.00† − 0.00† − 0.00† − 0.00†
(0.00) (0.00) (0.00) (0.00) (0.00) (0.00) 

Tobin’s Q 0.02*** 0.02*** 0.02*** 0.02*** 0.02*** 0.02*** 
(0.00) (0.00) (0.00) (0.00) (0.00) (0.00) 

Prior firm performance (Operating ROA t₋1) 0.36*** 0.36*** 0.36*** 0.36*** 0.36*** 0.34*** 
(0.04) (0.04) (0.04) (0.04) (0.04) (0.04) 

Constant 0.15* 0.15* 0.14* 0.16* 0.16* 0.13* 
(0.06) (0.06) (0.06) (0.06) (0.06) (0.06) 

Year dummies Included Included Included Included Included Included 

Observations (firm-years) 7481 7481 7481 7481 7481 7481 
Groups (firms) 1368 1368 1368 1368 1368 1368 
R2 (within) 0.27 0.27 0.27 0.27 0.27 0.30 
F test 33.39*** 43.17*** 33.21*** 35.09*** 31.12*** 1069.13*** 

Unstandardized coefficients are reported with robust standard errors in parentheses. 
***p < 0.001, **p < 0.01, *p < 0.05, †p < 0.10. Two-tailed tests. 
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Kramer, 2006, 2011). There is a growing consensus that CS is no longer 
peripheral but core to firms’ strategy and success (Ortiz-Avram et al., 
2018; Siltaloppi et al., 2021). From this strategic CS perspective, our 
study has several theoretical implications. 

First, our study contributes to the research stream taking a contin-
gency perspective on the relationship between CS and firm performance 
(Aguinis and Glavas, 2012; Dixon-Fowler et al., 2013; Grewatsch and 
Kleindienst, 2017; Mellahi et al., 2016; Orlitzky, 2008; Sharma and 
Starik, 2002). Despite the “long record of discussion” on this relation-
ship (Dodd, 1932; Preston and O’Bannon, 1997: 419), we still know 
little about when and why this linkage exists (McWilliams and Siegel, 
2011; Wang et al., 2016). Although the literature on the CS-firm per-
formance relationship is overtly mature, it still merits further studies 
(Zhao and Murrell, 2016). Indeed, “the specific boundary conditions 
surrounding the relationship remain unclear” (Dixon-Fowler et al., 
2013: 353–354). Thus, further research must examine “novel constructs 
that have the potential to moderate and/or mediate” this relationship 
(Grewatsch and Kleindienst, 2017: 405). Our study explicates the firm’s 
internal condition that firms can gain the resources, which enable them 
to differentiate themselves and enhance their competitiveness by 
engaging in CS (Hull and Rothenberg, 2008). In this study, we show that 
a firm’s nonmarket strategy (CS) is conducive to firm performance only 
when it fits well with the firm’s market strategy (business strategy). Our 
findings are in line with those of recent studies focusing on the bundling 
effects between CS and market strategies (e.g., market orientations (Ben 
Brik et al., 2011) and the level of internationalization [Park, 2017]). 
Although business strategy has been discussed in some previous studies 
(Chen et al., 2018; Danso et al., 2019), their findings have been mixed 
and relied on OLS regressions, in which results can be often biased due to 
the correlation between the error terms and explanatory variables. Our 
study fills this research gap by focusing on the contrasting effects be-
tween differentiation and cost leadership strategies with the adequate 
estimation method for panel data analysis. 

Second, our study has an important implication for understanding 
the differences between CS strengths and CS concerns. Some studies 
have studied about the causes and consequences of CS strengths and CS 
concerns (Chen et al., 2018; Park, 2018; Strike et al., 2006). Both CS 
strengths and CS concerns have been argued to possibly be directly 
influenced by the same source (e.g., internationalization [Park, 2018; 
Strike et al., 2006]), and CS strengths and CS concerns have similar 
curvilinear (U-shaped) effects on firm performance (Chen et al., 2018). 
Unlike these studies, we argue how CS strengths and CS concerns affect 
firm performance differently. As our findings indicate, CS strengths are 
positively related to firm performance, whereas CS concerns are 

Fig. 2. Interaction Effect between CS strengths and Differentiation Strategy on 
Firm Performance. 

Fig. 3. Interaction Effect between CS concerns and Differentiation Strategy on 
Firm Performance. 

Fig. 4. Interaction Effect between CS strengths and Cost Leadership Strategy on 
Firm Performance. 

Fig. 5. Interaction Effect between CS concerns and Cost Leadership Strategy on 
Firm Performance. 
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negatively associated with firm performance. However, these contrast-
ing effects are only present for firms focusing on differentiation strategy. 
The results imply that the difference in performance effects between CS 
strengths and CS concerns are not constant but conditioned by a certain 
factor, that is, business strategy. 

Third, we contribute to the literature on customer responses to CS. 
Despite growing attention toward customer reactions to CS, little is clear 
about why some consumers favorably respond to CS, whereas others do 
not (Bhattacharya and Sen, 2004). In this way, our study helps under-
stand why and how CS works. Our results suggest that the importance of 
CS for firms varies with business strategy and customer prioritization 
between costs and values. Customers of firms focusing on differentiation 
strategy are different from those of firms pursuing a cost leadership 
strategy. The former group of customers is willing to pay a price pre-
mium for products of high-CS firms, whereas the latter group is not. Our 
findings suggest that firms engage in CS differently according to their 
business strategy. This point is in line with the study of Hoejmose et al. 
(2013), which investigates how business strategy relates to the UK-based 
firms’ socially responsible supply chain management. They find that 
buying firms pursuing a differentiation strategy are highly concerned 
about CS of their suppliers, whereas buyers pursuing a cost leadership 
strategy neglect CS in the supply chains. We encourage future studies to 
explore this difference between the two groups of customers in a more 
micro-level organizational methodology. Future studies can benefit 
from “a contingent, customer-centric conceptualization” of CS (Bhatta-
charya and Sen, 2004: 11). 

6.2. Managerial implications 

Firm success relies on managerial efforts to integrate market and 
non-market strategies successfully (Baron, 2013). CS can be a strategic 
tool to achieve this integration (Baron, 1995, 2001). In the instrumental 
perspective or the view of “enlightened self-interest,” academics have 
asserted that CS activities can benefit firms with “more satisfied cus-
tomers, better employees, improved reputation, and improved access to 
financial markets” (Marom, 2006: 192). Understanding whether CS is 
helpful for firm performance has clear managerial importance to prac-
titioners (Wang et al., 2016). However, many firm managers are not 
convinced about whether an CS investment would bring about increased 
or decreased financial performance (Marom, 2006: 194). For them, it is 
obvious that fulfilling every stakeholder’s demand is unrealistic. As 
Jensen (2002: 241) states, 

Customers want low prices, high quality, expensive service, etc. 
Employees want high wages, high quality working conditions, and 
fringe benefits including vacations, medical benefits, pensions, and the 
rest. Suppliers of capital want low risk and high returns. Communities 
want high charitable contributions, social expenditures by firms to 
benefit the community at large, stable employment, increased invest-
ment, and so on. 

Thus, firm managers should “specify how to make the tradeoffs be-
tween these often conflicting and inconsistent demands” (Jensen, 2002: 
241). Our findings suggest that firm managers can deal with these 
stakeholder tradeoffs by integrating CS into business strategy. 

6.3. Potential limitations and future research 

One problem of our research is that our moderator, business strategy, 
may not be exogenous. Rather, business strategy can be correlated with 
CS (Yuan et al., 2020). We encourage future researchers to address this 
endogeneity issue by examining whether differentiators engage more in 
CS than cost leaders. Although we argue that CS activities increase 
production costs, a counterargument states that CS decreases production 
costs by enhancing efficiency and diminishing risks and waste (Hart and 
Ahuja, 1996; Porter and van der Linde, 1995; Lankoski, 2008: 540). 
Brammer and Millington also state that CS can lower costs “either by 
leading to reduced wages, improving labor productivity, increasing the 

supply of qualified labor,” or “by reducing the levels of waste produced 
in productive processes” (2008: 1328). A follow-up study is also needed 
to explore under what conditions CS increases or decreases production 
costs. In addition, we suggest other research agenda as follows. 

First, one promising avenue for future research is to investigate the 
role of corporate strategy such as international diversification in the 
relationship between CS and firm performance. In this study, we focus 
on business strategy. However, a firm’s strategy is established not only 
at the single product market but also at the larger corporate level. Thus, 
future researchers can benefit from the consideration of corporate-level 
strategy in this relationship. 

Second, we encourage future researchers to pay closer attention to 
the mechanisms underlying how CS affects firm performance. Scholars 
have long argued that managerial competencies and corporate reputa-
tion are both internal and external mechanisms that link between CS and 
firm performance (e.g., Russo and Fouts, 1997). The reason is that CS 
helps firms internally develop political skills (Russo and Fouts, 1997) or 
“scanning skills, processes, and information systems” and externally 
build a “positive image with customers, investors, bankers, and sup-
pliers” (Orlitzky et al., 2003: 406–407). Corporate reputation can also 
work internally as it facilitates employees’ commitment to their tasks 
(see Orlitzky, 2008: 118). Customer awareness is also an important 
mediator for the CS-performance linkage (Bhattacharya et al., 2020; 
Servaes and Tamayo, 2013). The mediation process between CS and firm 
performance is limitedly understood in the existing literature, needing 
several further studies (Grewatsch and Kleindienst, 2017; Peloza, 2009). 
Other future studies must determine additional mediators to better un-
derstand this relationship. 

Last but not least, future studies require to investigate CS decoupling, 
which refer to the inconsistency between formal CS policies and day-to- 
day CS practices or concomitant outcomes. Even if a firm has a repu-
tation in its CS policies, the firm may not contribute to the actual im-
provements in CS outcomes, leading to “false reputation” in which a 
firm’s CS reputation does not correspond with the actual level of CS 
outcomes (Lankoski, 2008: 538). 

6.4. Conclusion 

Business strategy remains at the periphery of a half century long 
literature on the relationship between CS and firm performance. The 
lack of attention toward business strategy is one of the main reasons that 
the results of past studies regarding the CS-performance relation are 
mixed and devoid of consistency. CS pays off through improved firm 
performance (Marom, 2006). However, CS strengths do not always pay 
off, and CS concerns do not necessarily penalize firms. This study finds 
that the effects of CS on firm performance are present in firms with a 
differentiation strategy but not in those with a cost leadership strategy. 
Our findings offer a nuanced view of the relationship between CS and 
firm performance. 
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Fernández-Kranz, D., Santaló, J., 2010. When necessity becomes a virtue: the effect of 
product market competition on corporate social responsibility. J. Econ. Manag. Strat. 
19 (2), 453–487. 

Flammer, C., 2013. Corporate social responsibility and shareholder reaction: the 
environmental awareness of investors. Acad. Manag. J. 56 (3), 758–781. 

Flammer, C., 2015a. Does corporate social responsibility lead to superior financial 
performance? A regression discontinuity approach. Manag. Sci. 61 (11), 2549–2568. 

Flammer, C., 2015b. Does product market competition foster corporate social 
responsibility? Evidence from trade liberalization. Strat. Manag. J. 36 (10), 
1469–1485. 

Freeman, R.E., 2010. Strategic Management: A Stakeholder Approach (Reissue). 
Cambridge University Press, New York (Originally published in 1984.  

Friedman, M., 1970. The social responsibility of business is to increase profits. N. Y. 
Times Mag. 13. September.  

Garcia-Castro, R., Ariño, M.A., Canela, M.A., 2010. Does social performance really lead 
to financial performance? Accounting for endogeneity. J. Bus. Ethics 92 (1), 
107–126. 
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van Beurden, P., Gössling, T., 2008. The worth of values: a literature review on the 
relation between corporate social and financial performance. J. Bus. Ethics 82 (2), 
407–424. 

van de Ven, B., Jeurissen, R., 2005. Competing responsibly. Bus. Ethics Q. 15 (2), 
299–317. 

van Marrewijk, M., Werre, M., 2003. Multiple levels of corporate sustainability. J. Bus. 
Ethics 44 (2–3), 107–119. 

Waddock, S.A., Graves, S.B., 1997. The corporate social performance-financial 
performance link. Strat. Manag. J. 8 (4), 303–319. 

Wang, H., Qian, C., 2011. Corporate philanthropy and corporate financial performance: 
the roles of stakeholder response and political access. Acad. Manag. J. 54 (6), 
1159–1181. 

Wang, Q., Dou, J., Jia, S., 2016. A meta-analytic review of corporate social responsibility 
and corporate financial performance: the moderating effect of contextual factors. 
Bus. Soc. 55 (8), 1083–1121. 

Wang, T., Bansal, P., 2012. Social responsibility in new ventures: profiting from a long- 
term orientation. Strat. Manag. J. 33 (10), 1135–1153. 

Wasieleski, D., Waddock, S., Fort, T., Guimarães-Costa, N., 2021. Natural sciences, 
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